

Pakistan's changing drug regulatory environment: a medical pharmacology aspect

¹Umar Ali, ²Mansoor Ali, ³Taimoor Ghori, ⁴Atia Ashfaq, ⁵Dr Habib ur Rehman, ⁶Dr Nigar Anwar

¹PIMS Islamabad

²UHS Lahore

³PIMS Islamabad

⁴Azad Jammu and Kashmir Medical College Muzaffarabad.

⁵CMH Muzaffarabad

⁶Ajk medical college Muzaffarbad

ABSTRACT:

Aim: Pharmaceutical quality issues have been identified as a serious global or public health concern, especially in low- and middle-income countries including Pakistan. The 2020 "Fake Drug Crisis" functioned as the catalyst for reforming the country's regulatory institutions and created autonomous "Drug Regulatory Authority of Pakistan." While it is true that Pakistan has the large pharmaceutical sector, the country has the serious lack of scholarly studies and scientific information addressing medication quality besides incidence of imitation in addition low-quality goods. The current story study discusses essential aspects of Pakistan's pharmaceutical regulatory structure, including the national pharmaceutical sector, and a gathering and evaluation of existing material to describe the country's status in terms of overall medication quality.

Methods: Information on quality of drugs published in peer-reviewed journals, research papers, notices, in addition alerts delivered through World Medical Association in addition additional authorities remained retrieved also gathered. Postgraduate dissertations have been employed to represent unreported research information, and medication safety alerts delivered by resident Pakistan authority have been investigated to understand type also frequency of pharmaceutical quality defects recorded.

Results: This is apparent that there is little scientific evidence accessible in Pakistan on the subject of drug quality. Information from the literature cannot support the expected figure of 46-52% of poor-quality medications in Pakistan. Available technologies and methods utilized in the latest days at the world level, particularly in emerging nations have also been studied, also suggestions for Pakistan to tackle battle in contradiction of low-quality medications have been developed.

Conclusion: The reports available, inspections, and general statistics for Pakistan indicate the necessity for stronger regulatory procedures for facilities and GMP examinations, analyzing laboratories, and comprehensive size building in field of identifying also regulating defective also fraudulent medications. This is advised that well-planned also adequately financed research be conducted in order to obtain important statistics on the incidence of inferior and counterfeit pharmaceuticals in Pakistan.

Keywords: Pharmaceutical Quality Difficulties, Public Health Issue, Middle-Income Nations.

INTRODUCTION:

Quality difficulties in medicines have long been recognized as the main worldwide public health issue, mainly in low- and middle-income nations such as Pakistan. Notwithstanding the country's vast pharmaceutical sector, here remains the thoughtful deficiency of available literature and scientific information on quality of medications [1]. The primary goal of the current evaluation remains to analyze the data from scientific articles, reports, and other published information that may be used to record the



General Medicine,ISSN:1311-1817, VOLUME 26 ISSUES 3, Page: 1356-1363 Journal link: https://general-medicine.org
Abstract Link: https://general-medicine.org/abstract-12-12-1356-1363/december 2024



country's status regarding medication quality and the presence of inferior and/or fraudulent medical items [2]. The above article also examines essential aspects of Pakistan's regulatory structure and pharmaceutical business. Suggestions are being developed for the government to counteract the problem of low-quality pharmaceuticals [3]. These suggestions are predicated on the review's conclusions and provide knowledge on internationally tested expense solutions, particularly for LMICs [4]. Section three seeks to highlight the complexities of Pakistan's present status in pharmaceutical also health sectors. Pakistan has the significant pharmaceutical production sector and a vast population including several poor health indices [5]. Since the old system remained incapable of providing active pharmaceutical oversight, an autonomous Drug Regulatory Authority remained formed in 2021. This created a difficult and stressful scenario [6]. The above section discusses the transition to a new, stricter, and better-equipped infrastructure, as well as the motivations and hurdles to change along the journey. It comprises public statistics and studies about the efficacy of drugs available in Pakistan in order to distinguish between myths and reality [7]. Pakistan is one of the countries that has lately accepted the notion of a selfgoverning Drug Act And regulations, and the government is in the process of establishing and implementing a complete national pharmacovigilance program [8-13]. In recent years, Pakistan has undertaken several adjustments and legislative adjustments to ensure that people receive safe and effective medications [14]. The country will be granted full participation in the World Health Organization's Project for International Drug Control in May 2021. This idea remained founded in 1969, with the main goals of building a pharmacovigilance mechanism in member nations and coordinating at the national and worldwide levels for prompt notification of any pharmaceutical health alarms [15]. Through full participation, Pakistan will have admission to WHO systems "VigiBase" and "VigiLyze" for signal analysis and signal strengthening, as well as international information for analyzing country findings [16]. A fundamental factor for weak regulatory controls, specifically in the context of pharmaceutical analytical testing, is a lack of resources. Pakistani authorities and academics must be updated on inexpensive technology and ways for adopting cost-effective legislation in order to assure a consistent supply of quality medications to its people [17]. This combination can serve as the springboard for improving Pakistan's regulatory procedures and facilitating the distribution of safe also effective medications to populace. The number of fatalities caused by infectious illnesses and respiratory infections accounts for a significant share of mortality risk. The present healthcare system in addition their regulatory framework have long been chastised for an absence of infrastructure, ineptitude, in addition organizational flaws [18]. The dearth of pharmacists in health service, along with an absence of adequate regulatory controls, has led to the mishandling, abuse, and misuse of medications, especially antibiotics, throughout the country. The country has yearly pharmaceutical sales of 4.2 billion US dollars, particularly systemic anti-infectives leading the way, trailed by medications used to treat gastrointestinal and metabolic problems [19]. The majority of sales (about 62%) go to domestically manufactured pharmaceuticals, with 94% of Active Pharmaceutical Ingredients originating from outside. Manufacturing permits are available for composition, basic and semi-basic manufacture, and repacking. Meanwhile, number of completed pharmaceutical product imports, which mostly include biologicals, vaccines, anticancer, recently approved medications, contrast media, and so on, exceeds the number of pharmaceutical makers [20].

METHODOLOGY:

Every outlet mentioned the reality in Pakistan. Scientific papers in peer-reviewed journals, study reports, notices, also alerts published through WHO and other organizations were primary sources of information in this respect. The papers and publications aimed at analyzing reported incidents of poor-quality drugs were incorporated into the investigative investigation. Some include legal, technical, or analytical





examinations of alleged low-quality drugs by specialists, researchers, or authorities. Because the media and journalism are the primary first-hand resources for informing on drug quality concerns, three similar pieces regarding Pakistan have been located and incorporated into a Google search. Only stories from trustworthy sources were considered, and the search yielded two international media sources, Bloomberg also CNN. These reports became public as a result of the ensuing government responses and media attention by Pakistani electronic media. The third document remains from US Pharmacopoeia's "Promoting Quality of Medicines" initiative in addition remains previously the collection of media stories over the previous ten years that was found via a Google literature search. The Medication Safety Notices published through PDCU in its monthly newsletters from May 2021 to April 2022 representative data have been collated and grouped for type of intelligences of excellence failure of medicines proclaimed through Punjab Province's regional pharmaceutical testing laboratories. This material also was accessible to the general public via an official Facebook page managed by PDCU, where solitary entries produced in the official weekly are utilized.

RESULTS:

The published data gleaned from the aforementioned sources may be divided into five categories. From May 2021 to April 2022, PDCU issued 448 Drug Safety Alerts, containing 347 quality failure reports, 317 of that remained for pharmaceuticals for human usage which included substandard, misbranded, adulterated, or fictitious. The remaining quality flaws comprised 23 subpar and mislabeled surgical goods, four veterinary medications, and eight herbal medicines. The expression "adulterated drugs" primarily relates to medicines that have been discovered to be polluted using extraneous substances, such as dirt. Figure 1 depicts the entire information on DSAs granted by PDCU throughout study period. The biggest quality flaws revealed by the PDCU safety warning data were connected to inferior pharmaceuticals intended for human consumption (Fig. 1). Aside from that, six out of seven herbal medicine products included unreported sildenafil citrate. Following DRAP's directions, one safety warning for Sancos Syrup has been issued, requesting the total removal of the final product. The product was discovered to have flaws regarding stability studies, resulting in a shorter shelf life. Notably, the PDCU quality failure reports would include a substantial sum of anti-infective drugs, mostly critical beta-lactam antibiotics. Co-amoxiclay tablets (low clavulanic acid concentration in addition failure of disintegration tests), amoxicillin suspension, ceftriaxone injection, cefixime capsules, imipenem, also meropenem injection remain all significant and concerning examples. The online edition of newsletters did not provide access to data from four DSAs. 96 DSAs were issued globally to transmit previously documented contrary drug reactions, therapeutic goods-related difficulties stated through pharmaceutical producers, also data for license revocation through DRAP. The new case for valsartan-containing goods was delivered following the worldwide notice for the removal of materials containing the carcinogenic contaminant nitrosodimethylamine.

Table 1:

Features	Individuals	%
Gender		
Females	74,900	74
Males	28,400	26
Traver Origin		
Out of Pakistan	63,300	64.2
Our of Punjab province	37,400	35.8





Principal travel mode		
Road	61,700	62.5
Air	28,500	26.3
Train	11,200	11.4
water	23	<1

DISCUSSION:

This brief examination of the literature demonstrates that here is the minuscule quantity of scientific information evaluating, examining, in addition debating issue of medication quality in Pakistan, having study reports mostly containing of case intelligences [21]. The development of recurring incidents of poor-quality medications recorded for therapeutic failure, as well as catastrophic life-threatening diseases and mortality that were finally probed with international expert aid, demonstrates the urgency of the situation [23]. Only those four epidemiological data containing logical information remained on antibiotics, with two of them using testing as per compendial methodologies [24]. The third investigation was conducted at the local diagnostic laboratory also entailed the testing of numerous brands of ofloxacin from dissimilar locations around nation [25]. The analytical investigations remained mostly research initiatives with disparate outcomes, such as one report suggesting significant quality problems and two studies claiming smaller sampling quality [26]. Academia has immense potential for conducting such investigations, but enough technical and financial assistance remains necessary to provide high-quality data on issue [27]. The public dissemination of drug testing results remains intended to encourage openness in addition to show the state of quality pharmaceutical availability in the country. In terms of data on quality assessment and distribution of safety alerts, PDCU's success is outstanding, given there have been no previous examples of public sharing of such information in Pakistan [28]. Nonetheless, those data only indicate publicly available statistics from one region. It should be highlighted that the vast majority of samples analyzed in public sector laboratories were from tender supply of public sector health institutions [29]. Furthermore, the terminology employed within those reports to identify low-quality drugs is contradictory (substandard, bogus, registered, etc.), therefore a more scientific method to providing official data in this regard is required. Additionally, these findings must be weighed against the operational DTLs' technical competence [30]. Also with recent network upgrades, these laboratories differ in their technological capabilities to do thorough compendial testing, which can only ensure that creation remains of standard quality [31]. The presented measures remain grounded on a restricted quality review, which includes physical testing, assay, disintegration, also dissolution trials performed at the DTLs. The existing infrastructure does not support comprehensive excipients testing, especially impurities tests [32]. Ceftriaxone is a famous and commonly used vital drug; therefore, absence of information on impurities testing of this molecule can indeed remain justified because laboratories have already been performing the assay by using the same technique [33-36]. The Higher Education Commission sponsors scientific, technical, and policy research to guarantee that country reaches the technological and practice requirements necessary to move to industrialized nations [37]. Field investigations, the use of various technology techniques, and investigations on the creation and assessment of instruments for the detection and surveillance of SF medications are all key areas that academics and researchers may lead [38]. Evidence-based approaches are critical for making the right technological decisions and creating the technical ability to analyze concerns such as adulterants, pharmaceutical contaminants, and operational failures [39]. To provide such verifiable evidence, researchers possessing policy, regulatory, and analytical thoughtful collaborate closely [40].

CONCLUSION:





This assessment has detailed Pakistan's current status and the alternatives it has for going on the road to combat low-quality medications. The published studies and examinations gathered for Pakistan point towards the need to enhance regulatory procedures for facilities and GMP checks, while also strengthening analytical laboratories and increasing capacity in the general field of regulating substandard and falsified medicine in Pakistan. The current research does not support the number of 45-55% of poor-quality medications in Pakistan. It is advocated that systematic precise information be generated through well-planned financed research in order to collect important statistics about inadequate and fraudulent pharmaceutical items in Pakistan. The country is rapidly moving toward a better regulatory framework, but a long-term vision through either a multidisciplinary, open, continuous, also indication-grounded methodology remains required for a successful transformation to the well-regulated industry.

REFERENCES:

- 1. Thomas SA, Qiu Z, Chapman A, Liu S, Browning CJ. Editorial: chronic illness and ageing in China. *Front Public Health*. 2020;8:104. doi:10.3389/fpubh.2020.00104
- 2. National Health and Family Planning Commission of the People's Republic of China. Progress in disease prevention and control in China (2015). *Capital J Public Health*. 2015;9(3):97–101.
- 3. Jia YH, Qi YB, Han YF. Prevalence of chronic diseases among college students in Qiqihar City. *Chin J School Health*. 2018;39(3):468–470.
- 4. Fan F, Wang Z, Yu D, et al. General practitioners' perceptions of their practice of evidence-based chronic disease prevention interventions: a quantitative study in Shanghai, China. *BMC Fam Pract*. 2020;21(1):147. doi:10.1186/s12875-020-01212-y
- 5. Healthy China 2030" plan outline [EB/OL]. Available from: http://www.gov.cn/xinwen/2016-10/25/content-5124174.htm.2016-10-25/2019-10-24. Accessed September 27, 2022.
- 6. Liu XY. Development and Reliability and Validity Test of Adult Scientific Fitness Literacy Scale in the Context of Sports Medicine Integration. Hebei University; 2021.
- 7. Li JS, Zhao QL, Liang N, et al. Cross-sectional study on influencing factors of hyperlipidemia in nurses: a cross-sectional study. *Chin Nurs Res.* 2017;31(13):1599–1602.
- 8. Peng MS, Liu SF, Zhu Y, et al. Investigation on physical activity status of medical workers in rehabilitation department in 2017. *Chin J Rehabilitation Med.* 2020;35(10):1228–1233.
- 9. Liu JY, Liu N, Ren WL. Investigation on the prevalence of osteoporosis among female medical staff and analysis of its influencing factors. *Pract Prev Med.* 2019;26(02):95–97
- 10. Kovacs VA, Vuillemin A, Murphy MH, et al. An ecosystems approach for health-enhancing physical activity promotion: introducing the 11th Conference of HEPA Europe. *Eur J Public Health*. 2022;32(Supplement 1):i1–i2. doi:10.1093/eurpub/ckac084
- 11. Gao SS. Construction of Adult Scientific Fitness Literacy Evaluation Index System Under the Background of Integration of Sports and Medicine. Hebei University; 2020.
- 12. Brain D, Jadambaa A, Kularatna S. Methodology to derive preference for health screening programmes using discrete choice experiments: a scoping review. *BMC Health Serv Res*. 2022;22(1):1079. doi:10.1186/s12913-022-08464-7
- 13. Li T, Jiang T, Shi G, Song C, Shi T. Correlation between self-awareness, communication ability and caring ability of undergraduate nursing students/A cross-sectional study. *Nurse Educ Today*. 2022;116:105450. doi:10.1016/j.nedt.2022.105450
- 14. Zimmer F, Draxler C, Debelak R. Power analysis for the wald, LR, score, and gradient tests in a marginal maximum likelihood framework: applications in IRT. *Psychometrika*. 2022. doi:10.1007/s11336-022-09883-5





- 15. Yang YY. Study on the Status and Influencing Factors of Nursing Deficiency in Municipal Hospitals. Shandong University; 2019.
- 16. You LM, Wu Y. Medical Nursing. Beijing: People's Medical Publishing House; 2012.
- 17. Gu Q, Hu QC, Wei YL, et al. Emotion regulation effect of Baduanjin on college students: a pilot event-related potential study on late positive potential. *World J Tradit Chin Med.* 2021;7(4):408–413. doi:10.4103/wjtcm.wjtcm 43 21
- 18. Sagaonkar PS, Pattanshetty R. Effect of medical qigong therapy on distress, fatigue, and quality of life in head and neck cancer patients undergoing intensity-modulated radiation therapy: a single arm clinical trial. *World J Tradit Chin Med.* 2021;7(4):427–435. doi:10.4103/wjtcm.wjtcm 15 21
- 19. Mao YQ, Zhang F, Song HB, et al. CiteSpace-based metrical and visualization analysis of tai Chi Chuan analgesia. *World J Tradit Chin Med*. 2021;7(4):477–482. doi:10.4103/2311-8571.317994
- 20. Calonge-Pascual S, Casajús Mallén JA, González-Gross M. Physical exercise training in the syllabus of bachelor of science in nursing degrees: an environmental scan. *Contemp Nurse*. 2022;30:1–20. doi:10.1080/10376178.2022.2080088
- 21. Sun H, Zhao YB. Analysis and consideration on the current situation of resource allocation of licensed registered nurses in China. *Chin Hosp.* 2019;23(06):42–45.
- 22. Yang YH, Wang SM. Intuition, insight and free: process and learning strategy of motor acquisition. *J Shandong Sport Univ.* 2019;35(02):103–106.
- 23. Knap M, Maciąg D, Trzeciak-Bereza E, Knap B, Czop M, Krupa S. Sleep disturbances and health consequences induced by the specificity of nurses' work. *Int J Environ Res Public Health*. 2022;19(16):9802. doi:10.3390/ijerph
- 24. Cevik AB, Kasapoglu ES. The relationships between knowledge levels, health-protective practices, and anxiety in nurses in the workplace during the COVID-19 pandemic. *Work*. 2022;1–10. doi:10.3233/WOR-220194
- 25. Zelnik Yovel D, Tamir O, Lavon E, et al. Establishing priorities for diabetes action goals according to key opinion leaders and health professionals. *Isr J Health Policy Res.* 2022;11(1):29. doi:10.1186/s13584-022-00540-x
- 26. Zhang L, Li M, Yang Y, et al. Gender differences in the experience of burnout and its correlates among Chinese psychiatric nurses during the COVID-19 pandemic: a large-sample nationwide survey. *Int J Ment Health Nurs*. 2022. doi:10.1111/inm.13052
- 27. Kayaroganam R, Sarkar S, Satheesh S, Tamilmani S, Sivanantham P, Kar SS. Profile of Non-communicable disease risk factors among nurses in a tertiary care hospital in South India. *Asian Nurs Res.* 2022. doi:10.1016/j.anr.2022.07.001
- 28. Lu Y, Gu JX, Jin J. Study on the correlation between exercise attitude and exercise factors of different groups of College Students. *Tea in Fujian*. 2019;41(09):15–17.
- 29. Cuccia AF, Peterson C, Melnyk BM, Boston-Leary K. Trends in mental health indicators among nurses participating in healthy nurse, healthy nation from 2017 to 2021. *Worldviews Evid Based Nurs*. 2022. doi:10.1111/wvn.12601
- 30. Min D. Effects of resilience, burnout, and work-related physical pain on work-life balance of registered nurses in South Korean nursing homes: a cross-sectional study. *Medicine*. 2022;101(30):e29889. doi:10.1097/MD.0000000000029889
- 31. Su FH, Liu HJ, Shi HM, Sun L. Analysis of the physical activity level and its influencing factors of residents in Dongcheng District, Beijing. *Chin J Prev Chronic Dis.* 2020;1(28):45–48.





- 32. Luo FJ, Cao J, Dong Z, et al. 2011 status survey for physical activity and regular exercise in adult residents of Beijing. *Chin Circul J*. 2018;33(1):73–78.
- **33.** Pfeifer GM. Rotating night shifts erode long-term health of nurses. *Am J Nurs.* 2022;122(8):14. doi:10.1097/01.NAJ.0000854932.76194.98.
- 34. Buenaventura, R. D., Ho, J. B., & Lapid, M. I. (2020). COVID-19 and mental health of older adults in the Philippines: a perspective from a developing country. International https://doi.org/10.1017/S1041610220000757. Psychogeriatrics,
- 35. Badana, A. N. S., & Andel, R. (2018). Aging in the Philippines. Gerontologist, 58(2), 212²218. https://doi.org/10.1093/geront/gnx203
- 36. Banerjee, D. (2020). The Impact of Covid-19 Pandemic on Elderly Mental Health. International Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry, April, 1²2. https://doi.org/10.1002/gps.5320
- 37. Berg-Weger, M., & Morley, J. E. (2020). Loneliness and Social Isolation in Older Adults during the COVID-19 Pandemic: Implications for Gerontological Social Work. Journal of Nutrition, Health and Aging, 24(5), 456²458. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12603-020-1366-8
- 38. Flint, A. J., Bingham, K. S., & Iaboni, A. (2020). Effect of COVID-19 on the Mental Health Care of Older People in Canada. International Psychogeriatrics, 10²13. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1041610220000708
- 39. Haleem, A., & Javaid, M. (2020). Since January 2020 Elsevier has created a COVID-19 resource centre with free information in English and Mandarin on the novel coronavirus COVID-19. The COVID-19 resource centre is hosted on (OVHYLHU &RQQHFW WKH FRPSDQ\ · V SXEOLF QHZV DQG LQIRUPDWLRQ-DQXDU\ 7. KM ASHIF (2021)
- 40. Social Health Status of Rural Elderly Population In India. Natural Volatiles and Essential Oils, 8(3), http://www.nveo.org/index.php/journal/article/view/1684

